# OXFAM GB STATEMENT ON MODERN SLAVERY

For the financial year 2018/19



The UK Modern Slavery Act 2015 requires organizations with a turnover of over £36m to make a public statement on steps they are taking to identify and prevent modern slavery in their operations and supply chains. Oxfam GB advocated for this policy development, and this statement relates to steps taken in relation to our own operations and supply chains. In this, our fourth statement, we share updated information about our due diligence processes, our assessment of the risk of Oxfam GB contributing to modern slavery through its operations and supply chains and the new commitments we have made to address some of these risks.

SIGNED: Danny Sriskandarajah, CEO, Oxfam GB and Caroline Thompson, Chair of Trustees, Oxfam GB

This statement can be downloaded from https://policy-practice.oxfam.org.uk/



www.oxfam.org.uk

# CONTENTS

Foreword	3
1 Oxfam GB's organizational structure and supply chains	5
Our organizational purpose	5
Our global network	5
Our organizational structure and governance	5
Our supply chains	6
2 Our policies addressing slavery and human trafficking	8
3 Our due diligence processes in relation to slavery and human trafficking	11
Recruitment	. 11
Contingent/contract workers	. 11
Supply chains	. 12
Testing alternative approaches to due diligence	. 13
International operations	. 14
Domestic workers	. 15
4 Slavery and human trafficking risks and planned actions for 2019–22	17
5 Effectivness in ensuring that slavery and human trafficking are not taking place in our operations or supply chains	19
Disclosure of any identified instances of modern slavery and results of any corrective action plans	. 19
Company-level complaints mechanisms	. 19
Remedy and compensation provided for labour rights abuses	. 19
Safeguarding	. 20
Effectiveness of grievance mechanisms	. 20
Training	. 21
Notes	. 22

# FOREWORD

In our first (2016) statement under the 2015 Modern Slavery Act, we at Oxfam GB made several commitments which we have reported against in each subsequent annual statement. During this time, Oxfam has learned a lot about what it takes to embed an effective approach to modern slavery across the organization so that our actions are aligned with our values. We have met many of the initial goals we set ourselves in 2016, but realize we have more to do to ensure our corporate responsibility governance is fully fit for this purpose.

Oxfam is in the process of transforming its global structure to better align with its mission. For this reason, creating a comprehensive modern slavery strategy is proving a bigger task than we initially expected. However, in the last three years our understanding of the specific vulnerabilities of the people affected by our operations and supply chains, and what it may take to address them in a robust way, has considerably evolved. Therefore, rather than continue to report on the commitments we made in the first year, we have set out new, more specific plans, building on our learning and any remaining gaps in meeting our original commitments.

There are three key areas where we recognize that, despite the steps we have taken so far, there is still more to do.

#### Corporate responsibility governance

The changes to our corporate responsibility governance structure have been successful in driving clearer accountability at a senior management level. However, we recognize the need for increased expertise and leadership responsibility within Oxfam GB and at the confederation level of Oxfam International. Oxfam International is therefore recruiting a Chief Ethics Officer for the confederation, while at Oxfam GB we are developing an equivalent role which will work closely with the new Oxfam International role. These roles will help ensure coherence in the way Oxfam manages a whole range of ethical issues such as safeguarding, modern slavery, human rights, whistle-blowing, grievance processes, anti-corruption and environmental impact.

A detailed account of the work we have done so far on corporate responsibility governance can be found in <u>Oxfam's 2016/17 Modern Slavery Statement</u>.

#### Human rights due diligence

Oxfam is aware of the limitations of traditional due diligence approaches based on desk-based assessment and workplace audits to identify, mitigate or respond effectively to modern slavery and other human rights abuses. We recognize that communicating a zero-tolerance approach may push poor practices underground. Therefore, we have adopted an approach of continuous improvement and zero tolerance to inaction to promote transparency and enable more open dialogue with suppliers and partners.

Over the next three years, Oxfam will continue to work within its own operations and with key suppliers to balance commercially viable ways of doing business with the need to treat people well, prevent discrimination, particularly against women, and enable workers to be productive and innovative. This is an area in which Oxfam will continue to seek to collaborate with others, to be as effective as we can be.

The developments in senior level oversight should also help ensure that the work detailed in our <u>2017/18 Modern Slavery Statement</u> to align our due diligence processes with the ETI Human Rights Framework, is integrated into key decision-making processes across the organization.

#### Inclusion of country programmes

In our first statement, we recognized that while there are risks of modern slavery in our supply chain, as there are with other organizations, the biggest risks are likely to be found in our development and humanitarian operations in countries around the world. We therefore needed to include our international operations in the scope of our corporate responsibility programme – a huge increase in its scope. We are making progress, but are finding this is a complex and challenging thing to do while we are simultaneously transforming the structure of Oxfam internationally.

For instance, we have identified the need to strengthen our project design, risk analysis and risk management, after engaging with country programme teams, consulting external experts and reviewing the recommendations of the Charity Commission and Independent Commission reports. It was agreed as part of the Charity Commission Action Plan that Oxfam would create a standard 'Safe Programming Framework',<sup>1</sup> and it has been agreed internally that modern slavery risks would be considered as part of this. This will take us beyond reporting on the work Oxfam is doing to address the risks linked to our operations and supply chains, to include what we are doing to ensure safe programming to reduce people's vulnerability to slavery.

This ongoing learning and activity mean that, despite not having found any instances of modern slavery in our operations or supply chains, we continue to be in the position that we cannot say with confidence that it does not exist.

inhandaajah

Danny Sriskandarajah, CEO, Oxfam GB

Carohia france

Caroline Thompson, Chair of Trustees, Oxfam GB

# 1 OXFAM GB'S ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE AND SUPPLY CHAINS

### OUR ORGANIZATIONAL PURPOSE

Oxfam GB's purpose is to help create lasting solutions to the injustice of poverty. Its Memorandum and Articles of Association state that the 'charitable objects' for which Oxfam was established for the public benefit are:

- 'To prevent and relieve poverty and protect vulnerable people, including through humanitarian intervention;
- To advance sustainable development; and
- To promote human rights, equality and diversity, in particular where to do so contributes to the prevention and relief of poverty;

in all cases working anywhere in the world'.2

# OUR GLOBAL NETWORK

Oxfam GB is one of the 19 affiliates that together make up the confederation of Oxfam International. We share a single strategic plan – *The Power of People Against Poverty: Oxfam Strategic Plan 2013–2019*<sup>3</sup> – and work together to beat poverty and build a fairer, safer world.

As of 2017/18, all Oxfam affiliates began contributing a significant proportion of their annual unrestricted programme funds to support the core costs of Oxfam programmes in more than 90 countries across the world. In addition, all Oxfam affiliates – including Oxfam GB – raise restricted funds for country programmes from governmental, corporate and multilateral donors, an arrangement known as the 'Partner Affiliate' function.

Some Oxfam affiliates also provide underpinning systems, policies and processes (such as human resources (HR), information technology (IT), finance and logistics) which enable country offices to operate effectively; this is known as the 'Executing Affiliate' (EA) function. Oxfam GB is the Executing Affiliate in 27 countries, as shown in Figure 1.

# OUR ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE AND GOVERNANCE

Oxfam is a registered charity in England and Wales (registration number 202918) and is constituted as a company limited by guarantee registered in England and Wales (registration number 612172). It is also a registered charity in Scotland (SC039042). Its objects and powers are set out in its Memorandum and Articles of Association.

Oxfam has several subsidiaries, four of which are consolidated into our group accounts: these subsidiaries are Oxfam Activities Limited (our trading subsidiary), Finance for Development Limited (a micro-credit institution in Azerbaijan), Frip Ethique SARL (a private sector enterprise in Senegal) and SEIIF Limited (an advisory company to a Small Enterprise Impact Investing Fund). Oxfam also has a dormant subsidiary, Just Energy Limited.

More information on how we work, and our income and expenditure can be found in our latest Annual Report and Accounts.<sup>4</sup>

# OUR SUPPLY CHAINS

Oxfam GB is committed to upholding labour and environmental standards in its supply chains. We aim to build long-term, mutually beneficial relationships with suppliers; 65% of the suppliers in our UK-managed database<sup>5</sup> have contracts lasting over three years and we have been working with 11% of them for over 10 years. Accountability for managing ethical and environmental standards sits within the relevant procurement teams and their management lines and is embedded within standard processes.

Our procurement process stipulates that for anticipated spending of between £10,000 and £100,000 three quotes are required, and any spend over £100,000 requires a full commercial tender. Our standard contract terms include, all things being equal, payment of invoices in full within 30 days from the end of the month the invoice is submitted. This approach avoids typical purchasing practices of negotiating extended payment terms, which can have a negative impact on suppliers and may indirectly affect the employment terms of workers or contribute to late payment of wages. More information on our due diligence processes can be found in section 3 below.

Our procurement falls into four main categories. The first three listed below are all managed from the UK and follow the processes detailed above. The last category relates to in-country procurement.

#### **Central procurement**

The Oxfam GB Central Procurement Team is responsible for setting corporate policy and processes. It manages spending of £41m annually and follows a category management approach, with the following overarching categories: Facilities, Logistics, Information Technology (IT), Marketing, Fundraising, Human Resources (HR), Finance and Travel. Our suppliers are based mainly in the UK; however, our manufacturing of IT and promotional goods takes place mainly in Asia or Europe.

#### Products for retail sale (Sourced by Oxfam range)

Oxfam GB sells a range of products through its shops and online to raise unrestricted income for its activities. It manages a cost of sales budget of £5.3m (ex-VAT) from the UK across a range of product categories: printed, food, health and beauty, and gifts (including fair trade handicrafts). There are two main buying seasons as well as products that are sold all year round. More detail on sourcing countries can be found in Figure 1.

Oxfam shops pioneered the idea of Fair Trade back in the 1960s, paying people a fair and decent price for the goods they produce and giving workers a say in the future of their company. Currently, 47% of our retail suppliers are Fair Trade, and section 3 contains more detail on the framework we have been developing to formalize the additional support and preferential treatment we give to suppliers like these, which in turn give greater power to workers and their communities.

#### Humanitarian procurement

The Oxfam GB Supply Centre has been in operation for over 25 years, and acts as a central stock-holding and supply centre for humanitarian equipment for programmes around the world. We supply more than 300 different items from our catalogue, with a product range covering water and sanitation, health and hygiene, shelter, vehicles and communications equipment, as well as numerous other products.

We proactively go out to tender to find suppliers for core products in our equipment catalogue. This reduces the need to select suppliers during an emergency.

#### In-country procurement (supply and logistics)

Oxfam GB's in-country procurement falls into two categories:

- direct expenditure for programmes (ranging from fuel to chickens);
- indirect procurement for support (ranging from utilities to legal advice).

Following procurement good practice, our international procurement model seeks to consolidate our supply base using long-term relationships and framework agreements. However, the operating context is varied, with many fragile countries and/or levels of security involved, requiring us to be flexible in our approach. In some cases, our direct expenditure suppliers are also our beneficiaries, for whom we apply a programme approach to spending rather than a purely commercial one. Everyday management of procurement and logistics in programme countries is embedded in the programme management line. Process policies and standards are maintained centrally through key reference documents.

#### Location of operating and first-tier sourcing countries

To identify the inherent risks to workers' rights which exist within our supply chains and operations, in Figure 1 we have listed the first-tier sourcing countries (final point of manufacture)<sup>6</sup> and countries where Oxfam has country offices for which Oxfam GB is the Executing Affiliate and mapped them against the following credible, publicly available, human rights risk indicators. (For more information on this data, please see pp.10–15 of our 2017/18 Modern Slavery Statement.<sup>7</sup>)

- 1. International Trade Union Confederation (ITUC)'s Global Rights Index<sup>8</sup>
- 2. Global Slavery Index<sup>9</sup> (GSI)
- 3. World Economic Forum (WEF) Global Gender Gap Report<sup>10</sup>
- 4. United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF): percentage of children engaged in child labour<sup>11</sup>
- 5. Wages scores from Oxfam's Commitment to Reducing Inequality Index (CRI Index)<sup>12</sup>
- 6. U.S. State Department Trafficking in Persons (TIP) Report<sup>13</sup>

AustrailaYIS3IG3 <thig3< th="">IG3IG3<th< th=""><th>Country</th><th>Supply chain</th><th>EA</th><th>1. ITUC</th><th>2. GSI</th><th>3. WEF</th><th>4. UNICEF</th><th>5. CRI Index</th><th>6. TIP</th></th<></thig3<>	Country	Supply chain	EA	1. ITUC	2. GSI	3. WEF	4. UNICEF	5. CRI Index	6. TIP
BangladehYYYS9248	Australia	Y				39		37	1
Belgind Bulgaria ChinaYImage Image Image ChinaYImage Image<		Y		1	144	53	NA		1
BulgariaYSS16NAS2217237818NA922425Czoch RapYS10862NA26111314151112 <td< td=""><td>•</td><td></td><td>Y</td><td></td><td></td><td>48</td><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>	•		Y			48			
China Czech Rep PY620411103NA1156DRCY62392144NA12512612EthopiaY12136144NA16512FranceY12136144NA16512GemanyY13174184144NA161GemanyY15156NA1663072695GuatemalaY151561061071269633IndiaY1515610812714122IndiaY1215715610812114133IndiaY1212715716812114122IndiaY12127156176186221323IndiaY12122100NA201123241324ItalyY121441521601271232213241211172324241324132413241324132413241324131441314131413141314	Belgium	Y		2	135	32	NA		1
Czech RepYYG1080.0MAG26JEthippiaYY4521730.30.41822FranceY11.31.31.20.41.40.41.4GhanaY3710.92.20.160.3GuaternalaY1.51.66NANA0.41.6GuaternalaY1.61.651.66NA0.40.4IndaY1.61.651.66NA0.40.60.4IndaY1.62.4740.9NA0.20.40.40.2IrelandY1.62.4740.9NA0.20.40.40.20.40.20.40.20.40.20.4	-					18			
DRCY431214438128148EthopiaY412136141NA161GermanyY134134141NA161GhanaY37189221983GuatemalaY15510612026983IndiaY155158NANA813IndiaY155741551061214112IradaY121371571571681214112IradaY1217315716814138274136IrelandY1212112270NA361136 <t< td=""><td></td><td>Y</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>103</td><td>NA</td><td>115</td><td></td></t<>		Y				103	NA	115	
EthiopiaYYGGGGGGGermanyY1134141NA141GhanaY737192212022GuternalaY5166NANA813Hong KongY5166NANA813IndiaY76550012141122IndiaY7472163NA28IrelandY74122167NA28IrelandY7122167140NA20JapanY7444140229327JordanY74441401217213312LebenonY44416414022931212LebenonY4435164140131413312MalaviaY4435164164144141414MalaviaY4164168168164144141414MalaviaY416416816416414414<		Y		2		82	NA	26	1
France Germany Germany Germany Germany Germany MYCC <th< td=""><td>DRC</td><td></td><td></td><td>3</td><td></td><td>144</td><td></td><td></td><td></td></th<>	DRC			3		144			
Germany GhanaYV03HHN4HGuarania Hong KongYV0106100221033Hong Kong IndiaYVS1061001201033India Ireland YYYS128100NA81121Ireland Ireland YYV12147100NA2822Ireland Ireland YYV12147100NA2822Japan Jordan Maleysia Malmit Walf NaY1411016NA2011Jordan Maleysia Mauritus YY41451461016NA2011Maleysia Mauritus YY4161168100NA121121121Malayi Mauritus YY416116816913414413134 </td <td>Ethiopia</td> <td></td> <td>Y</td> <td>4</td> <td>52</td> <td>117</td> <td>27</td> <td>152</td> <td>2</td>	Ethiopia		Y	4	52	117	27	152	2
ChanaYY	France	Y		2	136	12	NA	16	1
Cualenniala       Y       Y       S       106       107       26       96       93         Hong Kong       Y       Y       S       156       NA       NA       81       3         India       Y       Y       S       74       85       160       12       141       12         Ireland       Y       Y       4       72       147       78       NA       28       26         Japan       Y       Y       4       44       78       147       9       NA       200       12         Japan       Y       Y       4       440       100       NA       200       274       200 <t< td=""><td>Germany</td><td>Y</td><td></td><td>1</td><td>134</td><td>14</td><td>NA</td><td>4</td><td>1</td></t<>	Germany	Y		1	134	14	NA	4	1
Hong KongYYYS155NANA881JIndiaYYS1081214112IraqYY4771857NA33IralandYY12177187NA33IralandYY12700NA3611JapanYY141610NA2011JapanYY444161610NA2012KenyaYY444161610NA1212LebanoYY444161610NA14433MalaysiaYY44425101NA44433MalaysiaYY441651610NA1443434MalnitusYY431616100NA1443434MalaysiaYY431616100NA14434	Ghana		Y	3	71	89	22	120	2
	Guatemala	Y		5	106	107	26	96	3
Indensia     Y     Y     Y     4     72     147     7     116     2       Iraq     Y     Y     4     72     147     9     NA     38       Italy     Y     1     122     70     NA     38     2       Italy     Y     1     122     70     NA     38     2       Jordan     Y     4     141     138     2     74     203       Lebanon     Y     4     1415     1400     2     33     2       Llbria     Y     4     445     1400     2     33     2       Malawi     Y     4     95     163     56     163       Malawi     Y     4     95     163     56     163       Mauritus     Y     4     95     163     56     163       Mauritus     Y     4     95     163     56     113     22       Nepal     Y     4     95     163     164     12     113       Nappi     Y     4     18     52     22     102     2       Nappi     Y     4     18     52     22     103     2	Hong Kong	Y		5	156	NA	NA	81	3
IragY47214715NA3IrelandY.2147.9NA.28.2ItalyY.2167110NA.20.11JapanY.2167110NA.20.11JordanY.4141198.2.74.20KenyaY.4141160.22.13.21LebanonY.4145.160.20.21.23MalawiY.2.35.11.33.441.21.22.21MalaysiaY.4.95.183.56.145.33.23.22.22.23.23.23.24.23.23.24.23.24.23.24.23.24.23.24.24.23.24.23.24.24.24.23.24 <td< td=""><td>India</td><td>Y</td><td></td><td>5</td><td>53</td><td>108</td><td>12</td><td>141</td><td>2</td></td<>	India	Y		5	53	108	12	141	2
Ireland       Y       2       147       9       NA       28       27         Italy       Y       1       122       70       NA       38       1         Japan       Y       3       141       128       2       77       20         Jordan       Y       3       141       178       2       77       20       30       20       30       20       30       20       30       20       30       20       30       20       30       20       30       20       30       20       30       20       30       20       30 <td>Indonesia</td> <td>Y</td> <td>Y</td> <td>5</td> <td>74</td> <td>85</td> <td>7</td> <td>116</td> <td>2</td>	Indonesia	Y	Y	5	74	85	7	116	2
Iraly       Y       I       122       70       NA       366       11         Japan       Y       2       167       1100       NA       20       1         Jordan       Y       3       141       160       2.2       100       NA       20       1         Kenya       Y       4       441       76       2.6       108       22       33       212       102       127       33       33       341       21       1127       33       33       341       21       1127       33       33       341       21       1127       33       341       341       341       341       341       341       34 <td< td=""><td>Iraq</td><td></td><td>Y</td><td>4</td><td>72</td><td>147</td><td>5</td><td>NA</td><td>3</td></td<>	Iraq		Y	4	72	147	5	NA	3
JopanY2167110NA201JordanY31411382742KenyaY4145140203322LebanonY33714121142142LibriaY442110NANA33MalwiY442101NANA33MaliniY442101NANA33MariniusY442101NA4422ManarY44838911344MainiusY411888911344NepalY41187NA1214PerinipinosYY314814811922PeruY4118522210222PeruY4118522210222PortugalY4118522210222PortugalY41099423130110PortugalY410994231432233Siera LeoneY410894331413424Subt AfricaY410994231103330141Subt AfricaY4137110	Ireland	Y		2	147	9	NA	28	2
JapanY2100NAQ110JordanY3141138C742KenyaY4414762603322LebanonY41451402112733MalawiY442101NANA3MalawiY442101NANA3MaliniY442101NA14122MalysiaY442101NA444MaliniY44813355133141MariniusY41683891134MapanarYY355053712322NepalYY3550537130141PerinYY4118522210222PeruY411852221022222PeruY41185222102222322PeruY411852133101142411124PortugalYY216866231301223222322232324242333142424242336141424242424	Italy	Y		1	122	70	NA	36	1
JordanY31411382742KenyaY444161602932LiberiaY33741211273MalawiY2351123512222MalaysiaY4951435514533MaliY3661109NAA42323MauritiusY3661138911344NepalYY3551053712322NepalYY3551053712323NetherlandsY114327NA1211OPTYY66NANANA5811PakistanYY53088118411PolandY21666622913822PoligipnesYY2166662913824Siera LeoneY470114371503333100SigaporeY2137115NA641414SwedenY451177NA1614SwidaY451171NA6513SigaporeY451171NA6414 <td>-</td> <td>Y</td> <td></td> <td>2</td> <td>167</td> <td>110</td> <td>NA</td> <td>20</td> <td>1</td>	-	Y		2	167	110	NA	20	1
KenyaYY4441762610829322LebariaY41451402932333<			Y						2
LebanonY44451402932LiberiaY337441211273MalawiY23141211273MalaysiaY495143561453MairitusY495143561443MauritusY495103561453MaypanmarY41888911344NepalYY41888911344NepalY41611051061232PortY6148551061192PakistanYY5308118411PolandY411855221022PhilippinesYY36475NA5544RwandaYY21606291333011RusiaYY210014923122333011SingaporeYY410994231233330123SingaporeYY410994231606333314SingaporeYY4109942316334343434Singap									
LiberiaY337441211273MalaviaY623511239122MalayiaY6143100NANA3MaliY66161100NA4442MyanmarY6365105371232NepalYY6355105371232NepalYY6355105371232PerlaridsYY638148NA121PhilippinesYY658148NA1192PeruY64118522210222PolandYY6310042NA301PolandYY631616291382Siera LeoneY4109942312233303SingaporeY216662913823SingaporeY210019NA65333Suth StudanY4657NANA6533SingaporeY6514550NANA6533SyriaY653816470NA61113216 <t< td=""><td>-</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>	-								
Malawi       Y       Q </td <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>									
Malaysia       Y       4       95       143       NA       NA       Mai       Y       4       95       143       55       145       33         Mairitus       Y       Y       3       161       109       NA       444       2         Myanmar       Y       Y       3       55       105       37       223       22         Nepal       Y       Y       3       55       105       37       123       21         OPT       Y       Y       3       55       105       37       123       11         OPT       Y       Y       66       NA       NA       NA       11       84       11         OPT       Y       Y       65       8       48       11       84       11       14       11       12       11       12       11       12       11       12       11									
Mail       Y       44       95       143 $66$ 145       33         Mauritus       Y       44       161       109       NA       444       22         Myanmar       Y       Y       33       55       105       37       123       22         Netherlands       Y       Y       33       55       105       37       123       22         Netherlands       Y       Y       33       55       105       37       123       22         Pertur       Y       Y       66       NA       NA       112       21         Peru       Y       Y       65       8       148       52       222       102       22         Poland       Y       Y       3       300       42       NA       33       30       11       84       11         Portugal       Y       Y       2       166       62       29       33       30       11         Rwanda       Y       Y       2       166       62       29       33       30       13         Singapore       Y       Y       2       167       NA <td></td> <td>Y</td> <td>•</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>		Y	•						
Mauritius       Y       Y       A       161       109       NA       444       22         Myanmar       Y       Y       3       55       105       37       123       22         Netherlands       Y       Y       3       55       105       37       123       22         Netherlands       Y       Y       3       58       148       NA       NA       56       11         OPT       Y       Y       5       8       148       52       22       102       22         Pakistan       Y       Y       5       8       118       52       22       102       22         Peru       Y       Q       5       30       8       11       844       11         Poland       Y       Y       3       100       42       NA       33       11         Poland       Y       Y       2       160       66       29       133       22       33         Rwanda       Y       Y       4       109       94       23       122       33         Singapore       Y       4       102       114 <td< td=""><td></td><td>•</td><td>V</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>		•	V						
MyanmarYY4188891134NepalYY355105371232NetherlandsY114327NA1232OPTY68NANANA1192PakistanYY53081184PeruY411852221022PhilippinesYY53081184PolandY210042NA331PotugalY36475NA554RussiaY36475NA5564RwandaYY21666291382SenegalY410994231223SigraporeY29767NA611South KoreaY211019NA663SyainY623314540041SyainY633414540142SwedenY633414540142SyainY4551514142SwedenY6334514540142SwedenY14555141422Swe		V	'						
NepalYY3551053712322NetherlandsY114327NA121OPTY6NANANA1812PakistanYY58148NA1192PeruY411852221022PhilippinesYY5308116411PolandY310042NA331PolandY2102373301RussiaYY2166291382Siera LeoneY410994231223333Siera LeoneY410994231233333SingaporeY41099423123333333SingaporeY4109942312333 <td< td=""><td></td><td>I</td><td>V</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>		I	V						
Netherlands       Y       Image: Married Mar		V							
OPTYY6NANANA5811PakistanYY58148NA11922PeruY-41185222102102PhilippinesYY53081184411PolandY-310042NA3311PotugalY-21203733011RussiaYY6470NA5544RwandaYY647011437150SenegalY-4701143715033SignaporeY2210767NA6111South KreaY22113115NA6111South SudanY2212490NA6111SwadanY74677490141414SwadanY741529NA6111SwadanY74637414141414SwadanY741529NA6111SwadanY74637414141414SwadanY741551414141414SwadanY746314514141414141414 <td></td> <td></td> <td>1</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>			1						
Pakistan       Y       Y       S       IIII       NA       119       2         Peru       Y       Y       IIII       5       30       8       11       84       11         Poland       Y       Y       IIIIII       300       42       NA       33       11         Poland       Y       Y       IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII							<b>.</b>		
Peru       Y       Y       A       118       52       22       102       2         Philippines       Y       Y       5       30       8       11       84       1         Poland       Y       3       100       42       NA       33       10         Portugal       Y       3       64       75       NA       55       44         Russia       Y       Y       2       16       66       29       138       22         Sierra Leone       Y       4       70       94       23       645       33         Sierra Leone       Y       4       70       944       70       944       70       944       70       94       71       23         Sierra Leone       Y       4       70       114       37       150       33         South Korea       Y       4       2       101       19       NA       61       11         South Sudan       Y       4       2       115       NA       NA       61       11         Spain       Y       4       6       7       NA       7       99       NA <td></td> <td></td> <td>V</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>-</td> <td></td> <td></td>			V				-		
PhilippinesYYIS30811841PolandY310042NA331PortugalY2120373301RussiaYY216666291382RwandaYY216666291382SenegalY4109942312233Sierra LeoneY47011437715033SingaporeY29767NA712South AfricaY211019NA6533South AfricaY212429NA6111South SudanY6524NANA1435SyriaY66381664NA44SyriaY65155NANA44TaiwanY465108233TazaniaY4237381122UKY4132155NA271UKY413215NA271UKY46171NA242UKY4651314242UKY4651314242 <td></td> <td></td> <td>I</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>			I						
PolandY310042NA331PortugalY2120373301RussiaYY36475NA5544RwandaYY21662913823SenegalY4109942312233Sierra LeoneY4109942312533SingaporeY29767NA7122South AfricaY2115NA66533\$outh KoreaY2115NANA44SpainY212429NA3511\$wazilandY2165NANANA44SyriaY6381464NA4TaiwanY465133108233TaikistanY4651336702UKY4237381122UKY41321306702UKY41321306702UKY41321306702UKY41321306702UKY41321306702UKY4132 <td< td=""><td></td><td></td><td>V</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>			V						
PortugalY12120371301RussiaYY36475NA554RwandaYY2216662913822SenegalY4109942312233Sierra LeoneY4701143715033SingaporeY229767NA7122South AfricaY2211019NA6533\$outh KoreaY22137115NA6111South SudanY667NANA611SwazilandY2524NANA1444SyriaY65381464ANA14TaiwanY746571NANA14TaiwanY475128108233TanzaniaY46571NA1422TurkeyY413215NA1422UKY413215NA2414USAY46551NA2414TurkeyY46513314242314UKY4651321673142424TurkeyY4135			T						
Russia       Y       3       64       75       NA       55       44         Rwanda       Y       Y       2       16       6       29       138       22         Senegal       Y       Y       4       109       94       23       122       33         Sierra Leone       Y       4       70       114       37       160       33         Singapore       Y       2       97       67       NA       71       22         South Africa       Y       2       110       19       NA       61       11         South Sudan       Y       66       7       NA       NA       NA       4         Spain       Y       66       7       NA       NA       14       4         Spain       Y       66       7       NA       NA       14       4         Spain       Y       66       152       9       NA       15       1         Sweden       Y       7       165       NA       NA       NA       14       2         Syria       Y       NA       75       123       10       82 <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>									
RwandaYYY2166291382SenegalY410994231223Sierra LeoneY470114371503SingaporeY29767NA712South AfricaY211019NA653§outh KoreaY65137115NA611South SudanY67NANANA4SpainY6524NA799NASwedenY65381464NA4TaiwanY65381464NA4TaiwanY7512310823TaizaniaY45171NA1442ThilandY4237381122UKY413215NA271USAY46667222UKY413215NA271USAY468510341YemenY468510341YemenY460NA411362	-	T	V						
SenegalY410994231223Sierra LeoneY470114371503SingaporeY29767NA712South AfricaY211019NA653\$outh KoreaY65137115NA611South SudanY667NANANA4SpainY6672NA7099NA\$wazilandY72165NANA751SwedenY7663814644NA4TaiwanY7165NANANA14TaipikistanY45171NA14422TurkeyY45171NA212UKY45171NA271USAY465130667022UKY47512310823TurkeyY45171NA271USAY465103149236852YemenY6103149236852ZambiaY460NA411362		V							
Siera LeoneY470114371503SingaporeY29767NA712South AfricaY211019NA653 $\betaouth KoreaY65137115NANA611South SudanY667NANANA4SpainY67NANANA4SwailandY62429NA351SwedenY6381464NA4TaiwanY6381464NA4TaiwanY45171NANA14TaikistanY45171NA14422TurkeyY45171NA223UKY45373811222UKY465130667022UKY413651NA2711USAY460NA6412622YemenY6636106620YemenY460NA641362$			ř			•			
SingaporeY29767NA712South AfricaY211019NA653 $\$$ outh KoreaY65137115NA611South SudanY667NANANA611SpainY667NANANA4SpainY6524NA7799NASwedenY663814644NA4SwedenY663814644NA4SyriaY76NANANA611SyriaY76165NANA761TaiwanYY165NANANA4TaikstanYY45171NA144ThailandYY423738112TurkeyY413215NA271UKY413851NA341VietnamY460NA411362	-	Ŷ	V						
South AfricaY211019NA653 $\$$ outh KoreaYS137115NAA611South SudanYFNANANANAAASpainYC12429NA351 $\$$ wazilandYS24NA799NASwedenYC11529NA51SyriaYC65381464NA4TaiwanYY65NANANA4TaixanYNA75123108233TanzaniaY45171NA14422TurkeyY435135NA34144VietnamY413215NA271VietnamY460NA343434YemenY460NA4413621		N/	Y						
South Korea       Y       Y       6       137       115       NA       NA       R1       11         South Sudan       Y       6       7       NA       NA       NA       NA       NA       A         Spain       Y       2       124       29       NA       35       1         \$waziland       Y       65       24       NA       -77       99       NA         Sweden       Y       152       9       NA       0       5       1         Syria       Y       165       38       146       NA       NA       14         Taiwan       Y       2       165       NA       NA       NA       14         Tajikistan       Y       NA       75       123       100       82       33         Tanzania       Y       Y       4       51       71       NA       144       22         Turkey       Y       Y       44       132       73       8       112       22         UK       Y       Y       44       132       15       NA       34       11         UK       Y       44									
South SudanY67NANANANAASpainY $2$ $124$ $29$ NA $35$ 1\$wazilandY $5$ $24$ NA $7$ $99$ NASwedenY $152$ 9NA $77$ $99$ NASwedenY $6$ $38$ $146$ $44$ NA $44$ TaiwanY $2$ $165$ NANANA $44$ TaiwanYNA $75$ $123$ $101$ $82$ $33$ TanzaniaYY $44$ $511$ $711$ NA $1444$ $22$ ThailandYY $44$ $23$ $73$ $8$ $112$ $22$ UKY $44$ $132$ $150$ NA $27$ $16$ USAY $44$ $77$ $777$ $166$ $1266$ $22$ YemenY $46$ $103$ $149$ $23$ $68$ $51$ ZambiaY $4$ $60$ NA $41$ $136$ $21$									
SpainY212429NA3551\$wazilandY5524NA(7)99NASwedenY11529NA51SyriaY638146(4)NA4TaiwanY2165NANANA1TajikistanYNA75123(10)823TanzaniaY45171NA1442ThailandYY4237381122UKY413215NA271USAY460NA14423233YemenY460NA61262ZambiaY460NA411362		Y							
$\hat{y}$ wazilandY1524NA $(7)$ 99NASwedenY11529NA11SyriaY638146A4NA4TaiwanY2165NANANA1TajikistanYNA7512310823TanzaniaY45171NA1442ThailandYY4237381122UKY413215NA271USAY415851NA341VietnamY4610314923685ZambiaY460NA411362			Y						
SwedenY11529NA1521SyriaY638146A4NAA4TaiwanY2165NANANA1TajikistanYNA7512310823TanzaniaY451711NA1442ThailandYY4237381122TurkeyY413215NA271UKY413215NA341VietnamY460NA411362									
SyriaY638146 $A4$ NA44TaiwanY2165NANANA11TajikistanYNA7512310823TanzaniaY45171NA1442ThailandYY4237381122TurkeyY413213066702UKY413215NA271USAY4617777161262YemenY460NA411362									
TaiwanY $I$ $I$ $I$ $IA$ $IA$ $IA$ $IA$ $IA$ $IA$ $IA$ $IA$ TajikistanYNA7512310823TanzaniaY45171 $IA$ 1442ThailandYY4237381122TurkeyY413213066702UKY413215 $IA$ 271USAY415851 $IA$ 341VietnamY460 $IA$ 23685ZambiaY460 $IA$ 411362		Y							
TajikistanYNA7512310823TanzaniaY45171NA1442ThailandYY4237381122TurkeyY65481306702UKY413215NA271USAY415851NA341VietnamY4610314923685ZambiaY460NA411362			Y						
TanzaniaY45171NA1442ThailandYY4237381122TurkeyY5481306702UKY413215NA271USAY415851NA341VietnamY47777161262YemenY460NA411362		Y							
ThailandYY4237381122TurkeyY $5$ 481306702UKY $4$ 13215NA271USAY $4$ 15851NA341VietnamY $4$ 7777161262YemenY460NA411362	Tajikistan								
Turkey       Y       15       48       130       6       70       2         UK       Y       4       132       15       NA       27       1         USA       Y       4       158       51       NA       34       1         Vietnam       Y       4       77       77       16       126       2         Yemen       Y       4       60       NA       41       136       2							NA		
UK       Y       4       132       15       NA       27       1         USA       Y       4       158       51       NA       34       1         Vietnam       Y       4       77       77       16       126       2         Yemen       Y       6       103       149       23       68       5         Zambia       Y       4       60       NA       41       136       2		Y	Y						
USA         Y         4         158         51         NA         34         1           Vietnam         Y         4         77         77         16         126         2           Yemen         Y         6         103         149         23         68         5           Zambia         Y         4         60         NA         41         136         2		Y		5			6		
Vietnam         Y         4         77         77         16         126         2           Yemen         Y         6         103         149         23         68         5           Zambia         Y         4         60         NA         41         136         2	UK	Y		4	132	15	NA	27	1
Yemen         Y         6         103         149         23         68         5           Zambia         Y         4         60         NA         41         136         2	USA	Y		4	158	51	NA	34	1
Zambia Y 4 60 NA 41 136 2	Vietnam	Y		4	77	77	16	126	2
Zambia Y 4 60 NA 41 136 2			Y		103	149			
	Zambia								2
	Zimbabwe		Y						3

# Figure 1: Location of Oxfam's manufacturing and operational sites, with assessment of risk level for workers' rights abuses

High risk - red; Medium risk - amber; Low risk - green

Note: The numbers represent scores in each of the five indexes, and each index has a different system for ranking. For more details, see the individual reports. The spaces marked 'NA' indicate that no information is available. DRC, Democratic Republic of Congo; OPT, the Occupied Palestinian Territory; EA, Executing Affiliate

# 2 OUR POLICIES ADDRESSING SLAVERY AND HUMAN TRAFFICKING

All new or revised internal policies must be sponsored by a member of the Leadership Team.<sup>14</sup> When renewing and/or developing a policy, the author must ensure that related policies and standards have been taken into consideration. As part of Oxfam's recognition agreement with the trade unions, they are consulted on the development or any amendment to HR policies. All internal policies must be authorized by the Leadership Team or the Council of Trustees. All policies are available on our intranet.

Our New Anti-Slavery and Human Trafficking Policy, in conjunction with the existing Ethical and Environmental Policy,<sup>15</sup> both of which apply to our operations and our supply chains, are our most relevant overarching polices for addressing labour standards. The labour standards in the Ethical and Environmental Policy are derived from the Ethical Trading Initiative (ETI) Base Code,<sup>16</sup> which includes elements on forced labour, child labour, discrimination, harsh and inhumane treatment and the right to freedom of association, among other key clauses relevant to modern slavery. The Anti-Slavery and Human Trafficking Policy includes a commitment to the proactive prevention of forced labour, including at the recruitment stage. This policy states our position of zero tolerance to inaction on modern slavery, the standard that no worker shall pay for a job and our commitment to providing or facilitating workers' safety and access to compensation and/or redress (for lost earnings or unpaid wages as well as for pain and suffering).<sup>17</sup> If a reported incident has occurred in our own operations, this will be investigated by our own Global Safeguarding Team. Where it occurs within our supply chain or if the survivor is employed through an implementing partner, it will be the responsibility of the supplier/partner to provide remedy, with support from Oxfam GB to ensure that remediation is in line with our own standards. We are committed to supporting and working with suppliers and partners who have genuine difficulties in meeting these guidelines but demonstrate commitment to ensuring the best outcome for survivors of abuse and show timebound progress.

During the reporting period 2018/19, a number of Oxfam GB's policies in relation to slavery and human trafficking have been updated. Some have now been developed as 'One Oxfam' policies, meaning that the whole confederation is working to the same set of standards. This is a positive step towards more coherent and effective approaches to minimizing exploitation in our operations. The following polices are now agreed across the confederation:

- Employee Code of Conduct<sup>18</sup>
- Non-Staff Code of Conduct<sup>19</sup>
- · Partner Code of Conduct
- One Oxfam Policy on Protection from Sexual Exploitation and Abuse (PSEA)<sup>20</sup>
- One Oxfam Child Safeguarding Policy.<sup>21</sup>

In addition to the Anti-Slavery and Human Trafficking Policy, during the last financial year Oxfam has developed a number of new policies to clarify how we address a range of specific risks. The following policies are all relevant to modern slavery:

- Vulnerable Adult Policy (this policy covers procedures for protecting adults at risk from abuse or neglect; the current definition of 'adults at risk' includes asylum seekers)
- Ethics and Compliance Policy
- Reporting Misconduct Standard Operating Procedures (SOP)<sup>22</sup>

- Safeguarding Adults Policy<sup>23</sup>
- Use of Contractors Policy.

Other policies that have not been amended over the past year but which shape how Oxfam addresses modern slavery include:

- Complaints Policy<sup>24</sup>
- Dealing with Problems at Work Policy
- Disclosure of Malpractice in the Workplace (Whistleblowing) Policy<sup>25</sup>
- Ethical and Environmental Policy<sup>26</sup>
- Gender Equality Policy<sup>27</sup>
- Incident Reporting Policy
- Safeguarding Adults Policy Trading
- Procurement Authority Policy
- Recruitment Policy.

All policies are available on our intranet and some are also publicly available. In an effort to be as transparent as possible, we are currently reviewing which other policies are appropriate to share publicly. The staff handbook for new starters includes the Oxfam GB policies on Equal Opportunities, Anti-Bullying and Harassment, Disclosure of Malpractice in the Workplace and Dealing with Problems at Work (Grievance), among others. This year, a new mandatory training course on the Code of Conduct, which includes details of Oxfam's whistle-blowing mechanisms, has been designed and is in the process of being integrated into induction processes.

All new UK-based procurement staff take part in a Corporate Responsibility induction meeting in which the Ethical and Environmental Policy and Anti-Slavery and Human Trafficking Policy are explained, along with related tools and processes.

# 3 OUR DUE DILIGENCE PROCESSES IN RELATION TO SLAVERY AND HUMAN TRAFFICKING

Oxfam GB is committed to upholding the UN Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights (UNGPs) and to regularly reporting against them.<sup>28</sup> Since 2016 we have been aligning our approach to due diligence with the ETI human rights due diligence framework.<sup>29</sup> Last year we detailed the process we undertook to assess our supply base. This year we have started to include our country operations in the scope of the assessment, as shown in Figure 1.

Implementation of this approach is an evolving process, and the UNGPs are informing our existing approach, as detailed below.

#### RECRUITMENT

Oxfam GB runs a recruitment and selection course, which includes sections on diversity and right to work processes. At least one member of any recruitment panel must have attended the course. Recruiters are advised to attend the full recruitment and selection course and then complete a refresher after three years.

In the UK, under Sections 15–25 of the Immigration, Asylum and Nationality Act 2006, Oxfam GB has a legal duty to check the right to work of all workers. It must ensure that it has a record of all employees' proof of their right to work; this is to avoid employing illegal workers. Right to work information is held on a central HR database.

The UK Home Office stipulates specific responsibilities required of organizations that wish to employ migrant workers, such as checking documents, giving proof of right to work and copying and storing these correctly. There are implications for Oxfam GB if we fail to comply with UK Home Office requirements. We are audited by the Home Office to ensure that we are compliant.

### CONTINGENT/CONTRACT WORKERS

Fewer than 5% of our UK workforce are contingent (contract) workers.<sup>30</sup> This figure includes workers provided through third-party suppliers. Oxfam recognizes that contingent workers can be particularly vulnerable to slavery, and also the important role that agency worker regulations can play in reducing the risks to workers. Providing regular work and appropriate contracts can reduce workers' vulnerabilities, and therefore we have clear guidelines for recruiting managers which outline that agency work should only be utilized to fill short-term or sporadic employment needs. To ensure that Oxfam GB's approach to hiring contingent workers is consistent, we have adopted the UK government's Crown Commercial Service (CCS) Public Sector Resourcing (PSR) framework<sup>31</sup> for specialized professional services and administration roles within head office (e.g. finance and IT). Where workers are hired using agencies outside of this framework (e.g. warehouse operatives and drivers), all suppliers must agree to work to our Ethical and Environmental Policy, which includes the ETI Base Code. We also have specific checks in place and agree pricing to ensure the following:

- Workers are paid at least the Living Wage Foundation rate.<sup>32</sup>
- Oxfam GB agency contracts in the UK do not include any form of accommodation or services packages such as transportation.
- · Contracts state that overtime must be voluntary.

- Contracts do not allow for fines to be imposed on workers, including recruitment fees.
- Workers do not have their passports or any other documents withheld as a condition of their contract.

# SUPPLY CHAINS

In late 2017, we began the process of incorporating the principles of ETI's human rights due diligence framework into our own due diligence processes. These principles guide how we assess new suppliers, and they have resulted in a more nuanced assessment of inherent risks. Our core minimum standards and processes remain similar to those described in 2016 and are outlined in Table 1.

Procurement category	Due diligence				
Central procurement	<ul> <li>In all cases where there is an Oxfam GB spend of over £100,000 or where there are special risks, suppliers must complete a supplier questionnaire, which is designed to assess their labour standards against Oxfam's Ethical and Environmental Policy. Suppliers are also asked to share links to their own Modern Slavery Statements, if they fall within the scope of the legislation, and to confirm that they agree to work to our Ethical and Environmental and Anti-Slavery and Human Trafficking policies as part of the contract terms. Risks are assessed on a case-by-case basis. Higher-risk categories have bespoke questions and assessments as appropriate.</li> </ul>				
	<ul> <li>All supplier contracts with a spend of over £100,000 or involving Oxfam GB-branded items or services must be signed off by the Head of Corporate Responsibility and a member of the Leadership Team or a Regional Director; above £500,000 by the CEO; and above £5m by the Chair of Trustees.</li> </ul>				
	Good practice in addition to standard due diligence:				
	• In 2017 we selected a new supplier for promotional products. The tender process for selecting this supplier involved a significant weighting on its ethical credentials, and the supplier eventually selected demonstrated a real commitment to 'beyond compliance' approaches, including a focus on working with a registered trade union.				
Products for retail sale (Sourced by Oxfam range)	<ul> <li>The Head of Corporate Responsibility signs off all new contracts. Contracts worth more than £50,000 must also be signed off by the Trading Director.</li> <li>All manufacturing sites must complete a manufacturing questionnaire, unless they are certified by the World Fair Trade Organization</li> </ul>				
	(WFTO), <sup>33</sup> to assess their labour standards policies against Oxfam's Ethical and Environmental Policy. We use additional existing assessments, along with the company's risk and leverage profile, to agree bespoke due diligence approaches as appropriate.				
	<ul> <li>Currently, 47% of our suppliers are Fair Trade or supply Fairtrade- certified products.</li> </ul>				
	• Key suppliers, where there are known labour standards risks either in their sector or in sourcing countries, are expected to have an ethical/environmental management programme that incorporates a 'beyond compliance' approach.				
Humanitarian	Follows the central procurement model.				

 Table 1: Overview of Oxfam's supply chain due diligence processes, by procurement area

International programmes	Currently there is low visibility of spend and for suppliers that are sourced in-country in international programmes. We also have low engagement with suppliers on corporate responsibility and, although the Supplier Questionnaire and risk rating guidance tool are available to the relevant teams, they do not receive the same level of training or support to effectively use these tools.
-----------------------------	---

In addition to these existing processes, in 2017 we also mapped all final points of manufacture for our retail products, humanitarian supplies and branded promotional products in our UK-managed supply chains (more detail on this process can be found in our 2017/18 statement). Box 1 describes the salient risks identified through this process.

#### Box 1: Salient issues identified in Oxfam GB's UK-managed supply chains

Supply chains involving direct procurement of manufactured goods (retail, promotional, humanitarian, etc.) were identified as having the highest risk of human rights violations in the following countries:

- risk of forced labour in Pakistan, India, Turkey, Poland and Senegal
- risk of child labour in India
- risk of gender discrimination in Pakistan, India and Turkey
- **risk to workers' rights to collectively organize** in Pakistan, India, China, Indonesia, Turkey, Hong Kong and South Korea
- **risk of poverty-line wages** in Bangladesh, Malaysia, Mauritius, Rwanda, South Africa, Swaziland and Thailand.

## TESTING ALTERNATIVE APPROACHES TO DUE DILIGENCE

One of the challenges we face when it comes to mitigating human rights impacts is our relatively low leverage in many of our high-risk supply chains. One approach we are about to trial to address this problem in a different way in our retail supply chains is a sourcing framework. The aim of the framework is to increase the percentage of suppliers we buy from that put people and the environment before profit, by creating targets for buyers and incentives for suppliers to move up the framework. The framework is still in the final stages of consultation and sign-off, but once agreed it will be published on our website.

The rationale for taking this approach is as follows:

- It helps us to think strategically about who we work with and provides clear categorization so that we can measure improvements over time.
- It provides a clear and credible hierarchy of what we value in our suppliers.
- It allows us to communicate to customers and supporters how we work with suppliers and what we value.
- It incorporates relevant leading practice identified by Oxfam's research, policy and campaigns.
- It provides a tool to guide our dialogue and collaboration with suppliers so that they innovate, create new solutions and progress up the hierarchy.

We recognize that this framework does not provide a complete solution to the human rights issues that exist in our supply chains. What it does provide is a clear and transparent framework that measures whether our suppliers are set up in a way that supports them to put human rights and the environment above profit maximization and still be commercially viable.

Over the next year, we will be sharing the framework with our suppliers and more publicly. Then we will agree targets and work together with engaged suppliers to try and improve their overall governance and practices to allow them to move up the framework.

# INTERNATIONAL OPERATIONS

As detailed in section 1, the governance model for our international operations is complex, and country teams have their own country-based HR and procurement teams. In countries where Oxfam GB is Executing Affiliate, the Oxfam GB recruitment processes are followed. There are also agreed procurement templates and processes which are based on the Oxfam GB processes detailed in Table 1.

In addition to our standard due diligence processes, in the past year we have worked in partnership with one of our institutional donors (United States Agency for International Development (USAID)) to implement additional measures to reduce the risk of modern slavery in our country programmes. The initial focus has been in countries where the donor is funding programmes, but all activities have been designed to be rolled out to all countries where Oxfam GB operates.

Six country offices – Iraq, Zimbabwe, Nigeria<sup>34</sup>, Ethiopia, Lebanon and South Sudan – have developed implementation plans covering the actions they will take to implement the following:

- an awareness programme to inform employees about the United States Agency for International Development (USAID)'s prohibitions on trafficking in persons or activities that support trafficking;
- a reporting process for employees to report activity inconsistent with this policy;
- a recruitment and wage plan that:
  - o only permits the use of recruitment companies with trained employees
  - o prohibits the charging of recruitment fees to employees
  - ensures that wages meet the applicable host-country legal requirements or explains any variance;
- a housing plan that meets any host-country housing and safety standards;
- procedures to prevent any of our agents or sub-awardees 'at any tier and at any dollar value' from engaging in trafficking in persons.

As part of the central support for these plans and in line with our existing strategy to address the modern slavery risks in our operations and supply chains, we asked Anti-Slavery International (ASI) to produce a report with an assessment of the types of risk caused by our international operations, including the specific risks in the countries listed above, and to make recommendations for the development of a training package on modern slavery to be rolled out in-house by Oxfam alongside the implementation of the new Anti-Slavery and Human Trafficking Policy.

In order to produce its report, ASI met with relevant staff in Oxfam GB to get a sense of our current organizational understanding of modern slavery as an issue, as well as to learn more about the processes that are currently in place and that could be strengthened to reduce our risk of modern slavery. The teams that ASI spoke with included Corporate Responsibility, Risk and Assurance, Internal Audit, Safeguarding, Supply and Logistics, HR and Programme Oversight. Box 2 outlines its findings.

#### Box 2: Salient issues in Oxfam GB structure and operations, as identified by ASI

Based on interviews and some desk-based research, ASI produced a report<sup>35</sup> which outlined three broad categories of risk.

#### Organizational/structural risks

- Insufficient organizational understanding of slavery and its relationship with Oxfam's work
- Too much focus on compliance
- Executing/Partner Affiliate model (inability to influence and implement a consistent policy and procedure)
- · Partnership model (as above)

#### **Operational risks**

- Domestic workers
- Agency workers
- Supply chain workers

#### Programmatic risks

• Without a properly embedded understanding of the drivers of slavery, Oxfam could miss opportunities to reduce people's vulnerability to slavery.

## DOMESTIC WORKERS

The International Labour Organization (ILO) estimates that there are at least 67 million domestic workers worldwide.<sup>36</sup> These workers are among the most vulnerable as they are often hidden and isolated from other workers, making it difficult for them to organize and overcome power imbalances by advocating collectively for their rights. Domestic workers perform a range of tasks in private homes, including cooking, cleaning, doing laundry, taking care of children and elderly people and running errands. Domestic work can also include other tasks, such as gardening, security or driving. Some domestic workers also live in their employers' homes and are often considered 'on call' 24 hours a day. Although the roles of drivers and gardeners are commonly performed by men, 80% of people working in the sector are women. Domestic workers are found in every country across the world, most prevalent in parts of South America and Asia.

The exploitative conditions to which these workers are subjected commonly include very low pay, wages frequently being delayed or denied for 'poor performance' or being promised a payment of a lump sum only after completing a period of employment. Some domestic workers may not be paid at all or may only receive 'payment in kind' such as food or accommodation. In some contexts, this can be considered a common practice of 'doing a favour' or 'supporting family members', despite these actions commonly being in contravention of national law.

The circumstances and conditions of domestic work amount to slavery when employers stop domestic workers from leaving the house, do not pay wages, use violence or threats, withhold their identity documents, limit their contact with family or force them to work.<sup>37</sup>

Given the prevalence of domestic work and the vulnerability of these workers, particularly in some of the countries where Oxfam works, we are aware that we have a responsibility to be clear about our expectations of Oxfam staff as employers in their own homes. As with all forms of modern slavery, this is a complex issue, so we are taking time to take the right steps to

ensure that any potentially exploited workers can transition to decent work and ensure that we do not do anything that could make their situation worse.

# 4 SLAVERY AND HUMAN TRAFFICKING RISKS AND PLANNED ACTIONS FOR 2019–22

Based on the salient risks identified through the due diligence processes outlined above (including the ASI report) and our own assessment of Oxfam's leverage to effect change, we have agreed the following prioritized actions.

Risks of Oxfam contributing to slavery in its operations and supply chains	Planned actions			
Organizational/structural risks				
Insufficient organizational understanding of slavery and its relationship with Oxfam's work Too much focus on compliance	<ul> <li>Appoint a senior executive who will hold operational responsibility for human/labour rights and remedy in the organization's supply chains and operations.</li> <li>Following the recommendations of the Independent Commission on Sexual Misconduct, Accountability and Culture Change, Oxfam International has made a commitment to establish two new global senior leadership roles – Chief Ethics Officer and Culture Lead.<sup>38</sup> Based on the recommendations in the report, these roles will ensure that 'ethics and integrity are embedded into every facet of the organization by making decisions and setting strategies that have a clear link to the organization's purpose'.<sup>39</sup></li> </ul>			
Executing/Partner Affiliate model (inability to influence and implement a consistent policy and procedure) Partnership model (as above)				
Operational risks				
Oxfam staff using domestic workers who are effectively bonded labour, either through intent or unintentional poor treatment (e.g. withholding ID documents)	Develop guidelines for UK-based staff on the use of domestic workers. Work actively with the confederation to understand whether these can be rolled out in all countries with appropriate changes to reflect the international context.			
Agency workers (specifically those employed to work for Oxfam in our country programmes e.g. cleaners, security, etc.)	Adapt the existing self-assessment supplier questionnaire to include a section of questions specifically for working with agencies, ensuring it is appropriate for the international context. Look for opportunities to incorporate content from the questionnaire into ongoing training plans.			
Supply chain workers	Continue to focus on UK procurement. Work with one engaged retail supplier with salient risks in their supply chain to develop a new 'beyond compliance' approach to understand and mitigate these risks, engaging with worker representation at a site level or national level where possible.			

#### Table 2: Actions planned to tackle identified risks over the next three years

	Use the supplier framework to identify engaged suppliers with common issues and agree actions, support and resources, where possible, to address these issues.
Programmatic risks	
Without a properly embedded understanding of the drivers of slavery, Oxfam could miss opportunities to reduce people's vulnerability to slavery.	We will undertake a safe programming project to deliver a standard Safe Programmes Framework, which will strengthen project design, risk analysis and management strategies. <sup>40</sup>
Overarching risks	
Multiple actions are needed to reduce the risk of Oxfam causing harm to others. If these actions are too fragmented, it will make it more difficult for country teams to prioritize and implement them in an efficient way.	Strengthen mandatory safeguarding risk assessment and mitigation planning in International Programmes so that we understand, and seek to effectively manage, the risks that our work may pose to the people we come into contact with. <sup>41</sup>

# 5 EFFECTIVNESS IN ENSURING THAT SLAVERY AND HUMAN TRAFFICKING ARE NOT TAKING PLACE IN OUR OPERATIONS OR SUPPLY CHAINS

#### DISCLOSURE OF ANY IDENTIFIED INSTANCES OF MODERN SLAVERY AND RESULTS OF ANY CORRECTIVE ACTION PLANS

In the course of delivering training on the new Anti-Slavery and Human Trafficking Policy, some staff members raised concerns in relation to activity that they believed might be in breach of this policy. The case is still under investigation and will be followed up in accordance with the principles detailed in the Anti-Slavery and Human Trafficking Policy.

The limitations of our current approach mean we cannot say unequivocally that there are no instances of modern slavery occurring in Oxfam's operations or supply chains. However, the awareness we have built through our investment in training and governance and the work we are putting into developing a better due diligence framework and process will put us in a stronger position to be confident in our report findings in the coming years.

## COMPANY-LEVEL COMPLAINTS MECHANISMS

We have a global grievance procedure for staff and managers, along with a whistle-blowing mechanism and a confidential employee assistance programme. The Oxfam Joint Trade Union Shop (OJTUS) unions are available to support workers through the grievance process, along with HR. The grievance guidelines are based on the procedures of the Advisory, Conciliation and Arbitration Service (ACAS) and were reviewed in consultation with the unions.

In March 2018, Oxfam GB launched a new third-party, independent whistle-blowing hotline and case management system, hosted by NAVEX Global, for use by anyone connected to our work to report concerns related to safeguarding, modern slavery, bullying and harassment and corruption. The line is available in multiple languages and anyone using this system can remain anonymous.

For financial year 2018/19, globally 67 HR cases were recorded on the NAVEX Global system, of which 76% were categorized as bullying and discrimination. Of the cases reported, 72% are now closed while the remainder are still under investigation.

# REMEDY AND COMPENSATION PROVIDED FOR LABOUR RIGHTS ABUSES

For Oxfam GB staff, the Dealing with Problems at Work Policy and guidelines provide a clear process for workers, unions and management to follow to ensure that appropriate investigation, hearings and remedial actions take place.

We do not have a formal mechanism in place for our supply chains, but our Anti-Slavery and Human Trafficking Policy makes clear our commitment to providing or facilitating workers' safety and access to compensation and/or redress (for lost earnings or unpaid wages as well as for pain and suffering).<sup>42</sup>

# SAFEGUARDING

Grievance mechanisms are often not appropriate for complex cases of abuse, human trafficking or sexual exploitation. Therefore since 2011 Oxfam GB has had a dedicated Safeguarding Team in place, with expert knowledge and skills to address complex cases of abuse and sexual exploitation.

We are committed to learning from our past safeguarding failures to better protect all those with whom we work. Over the last year, we have continued to invest and make improvements to our systems, policies and practices to prevent abuse happening in the first place, to improve reporting and the handling of cases, and to provide enhanced support and justice for survivors.

We created and appointed to the role of Global Director of Safeguarding, which is focused on ensuring sustained improvements to our safeguarding practice and that safeguarding is woven into all our work. We have increased our specialist Safeguarding Team to eight (full-time equivalent) working centrally and two specialist roles within our Global Humanitarian Team to deploy in humanitarian emergencies. We are also working with our confederation partners to recruit dedicated regional safeguarding advisors to support regional directors and their management teams to further strengthen our safeguarding capacity and focus in our overseas work. The number of safeguarding focal points - who support the safeguarding team by raising awareness, sharing best practices, and ensuring concerns are dealt with appropriately - has also been increased this year in the countries where we work.

We are committed to applying a rigorous safeguarding approach to any allegations of abuse, including any instance of modern slavery. For the number of incidents reported and investigated by our Safeguarding Team, please see our latest Annual Report.<sup>43</sup>

We remain committed to publishing data on safeguarding allegations involving our staff, volunteers or partners.

### EFFECTIVENESS OF GRIEVANCE MECHANISMS

In February 2018, Oxfam International created an Independent Commission on Sexual Misconduct, Accountability and Culture Change (IC) to conduct a confederation-wide review of Oxfam's culture, accountability and safeguarding policies, procedures and practices. The mandate of the IC included a review of the effectiveness of our whistle-blowing mechanisms and making recommendations for improvements that could be made to ensure that all relevant staff, partners, beneficiaries and volunteers have trust in and can access these mechanisms.

The IC '...heard multiple statements about cases of staff suffering reprisals for reporting and whistleblowing on cases of sexual misconduct. The people who shared these concerns had not heard whether the organization had dealt with their complaints'. Its report also stated: 'Even when staff reported identifying and being ready to report safeguarding violations, they demonstrated deep confusion over how and to whom to report them, particularly in country programs. They were unclear as to which violations should be reported to safeguarding focal points, human resources personnel, staff with accountability portfolios, and/or a whistleblowing hotline... The IC found that this confusion also existed among safeguarding focal points, and human resources departments within some countries.'<sup>44</sup>

Based on the recommendations of the report, Oxfam GB has developed an action plan which includes a commitment to 'better understand why people in our Programme countries are reluctant to report misconduct to us, so that we can start to break down the barriers to reporting',<sup>45</sup> and another commitment to '...improve our communications with people who report safeguarding allegations to us – so that they can be more confident in our people and our processes'.<sup>46</sup>

## TRAINING

#### **Operational staff**

During the reporting period, there was an increased focus on our safeguarding policies and processes. All staff were trained on and asked to re-sign Oxfam's Code of Conduct and sent an online Safeguarding Training Course to complete. In addition to this, some staff received additional face-to-face training.

We have delivered workshops and awareness training for all trustees and for senior leadership and management teams, and an enhanced programme of training for our shop teams.

Safeguarding Focal Points received two-day face-to-face training on our safeguarding policies and whistle-blowing mechanisms to enable them to better support in-country teams, where they play a critical role.<sup>47</sup> This training included an introduction to the issue of modern slavery and an overview of where it is most likely to be found within our operations and supply chains.

At the end of 2018, a four-hour training course was developed, centred around Oxfam's Code of Conduct and whistle-blowing mechanisms. This included detail on Oxfam's new Anti-Slavery and Human Trafficking Policy, the risk areas within our own operations and an overview of the current due diligence processes in place to address these risks. The training began in March 2019, and over 1,200 staff have now been trained and have certified that they have understood the course's content and their obligations in relation to the Code of Conduct. In next year's statement, we hope to be able to share details on the effectiveness of this training.

#### **Procurement teams**

The retail buying team received refresher training covering:

- the external frameworks that inform our standards
- · Oxfam's policies, including the new Anti-Slavery and Human Trafficking Policy
- when and how we assess suppliers
- the tools we use to assess them.

Prior to training, 30% of participants rated their understanding of modern slavery as good or very good, and 40% stated that they had a good or very good understanding of how the issue was relevant to their role. Following the training, these proportions increased to 100% and 88% respectively.

## NOTES

- 1 This commitment was also shared in OGB's action plan response to the Charity Commission Report, p.12, point 3. https://www.oxfam.org.uk/what-we-do/about-us/commission-reports
- 2 See: https://www.oxfam.org.uk/what-we-do/about-us/plans-reports-and-policies/oxfams-constitution
- 3 See: https://www.oxfam.org.uk/what-we-do/about-us/how-we-work/our-goals-and-values
- 4 See: <u>https://www.oxfam.org.uk/what-we-do/about-us/plans-reports-and-policies</u>
- 5 Therefore excluding programme and partner spend.
- 6 UK-managed only, and excluding products bought through our in-country procurement.
- 7 Oxfam GB (2018). Oxfam GB Statement on Modern Slavery for the Financial Year 2017/18. https://oxfamilibrary.openrepository.com/bitstream/handle/10546/620552/ar-oxfam-modern-slaverystatement-2018-280918-en.pdf;jsessionid=A95533AA5BCDFA034993AE4B68391E27?sequence=4
- 8 ITUC (2018). ITUC Global Rights Index 2018. <u>https://www.ituc-csi.org/ituc-global-rights-index-2018</u>
- 9 The Global Slavery Index (2018). *Modern Slavery: A hidden, everyday problem.* <u>https://www.globalslaveryindex.org/</u>
- 10 World Economic Forum (WEF) (2017). *The Global Gender Gap Report 2017*. <u>https://www.weforum.org/reports/the-global-gender-gap-report-2017</u>
- 11 UNICEF (2017). Child Labour. https://data.unicef.org/topic/child-protection/child-labour/
- 12 M. Lawson and M. Martin (2018). The Commitment to Reducing Inequality Index 2018: A global ranking of governments based on what they are doing to tackle the gap between rich and poor. <u>https://policy-practice.oxfam.org.uk/publications/the-commitment-to-reducing-inequality-index-2018-a-global-ranking-of-government-620553</u>
- 13 U.S. Department of State (2018). *Trafficking in Persons Report 2018*. <u>https://www.state.gov/trafficking-in-persons-report-2018/</u>
- 14 The Leadership Team consists of all Oxfam GB Directors.
- 15 For both policies, see: https://www.oxfam.org.uk/what-we-do/about-us/corporate-responsibility
- 16 Ethical Trading Initiative (ETI). ETI Base Code. https://www.ethicaltrade.org/eti-base-code
- 17 ETI (2017). Base Code Guidance: Modern slavery. <u>https://www.ethicaltrade.org/resources/base-code-guidance-modern-slavery</u>
- 18 See: https://www.oxfam.org.uk/what-we-do/about-us/plans-reports-and-policies/code-of-conduct
- 19 Ibid.
- 20 See: https://www.oxfam.org.uk/safeguarding-at-oxfam
- 21 Ibid.
- 22 See: https://www.oxfam.org.uk/what-we-do/about-us/plans-reports-and-policies/reporting-misconduct
- 23 See: https://www.oxfam.org.uk/safeguarding-at-oxfam
- 24 See: https://www.oxfam.org.uk/what-we-do/about-us/contact-us/feedback-and-complaints
- 25 See: https://www.oxfam.org.uk/what-we-do/about-us/plans-reports-and-policies
- 26 See: https://www.oxfam.org.uk/what-we-do/about-us/corporate-responsibility
- 27 Ibid.
- 28 United Nations (2011). Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights: Implementing the United Nations "Protect, Respect and Remedy" Framework. https://www.ohchr.org/documents/publications/GuidingprinciplesBusinesshr\_eN.pdf
- 29 ETI (2016). Human Rights Due Diligence Framework. <u>https://www.ethicaltrade.org/resources/human-rights-due-diligence-framework</u>
- 30 This does not include sole traders e.g. photographers, graphic designers.
- 31 Crown Commercial Service. Contingent Labour ONE. <u>https://www.crowncommercial.gov.uk/agreements/RM3749</u>
- 32 See: https://www.livingwage.org.uk/
- 33 We have agreed to accept WFTO certification in place of our own questionnaire to reduce unnecessary workload and duplication for groups that have demonstrated that they are committed to the Fair Trade Principles.
- 34 Nigeria is not included in the list of operational countries because Oxfam GB is not the Executing Affiliate for this country. However Nigeria received funding from USAID through Oxfam GB as a partner affiliate and is therefore mentioned here.
- 35 A. McQuade and K. Skrivankova (2018). Oxfam GB: Slavery Risks, Responses and Opportunities. Anti-Slavery International (ASI). Unpublished.

- 36 ILO (n.d.). Who Are Domestic Workers. <u>https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/domestic-workers/who/lang--en/index.htm</u>
- 37 Taken from the report produced for Oxfam by ASI. A. McQuade and K. Skrivankova (2018). Oxfam GB: Slavery Risks, Responses and Opportunities ASI. Unpublished.
- 38 Oxfam (2019). Update to Oxfam Statement on the Independent Commission Report. https://www.oxfam.org/en/pressroom/pressreleases/2019-06-12/oxfam-welcomes-independentcommissions-recommendations
- 39 Independent Commission on Sexual Misconduct, Accountability and Culture Change (2019). Committing to Change, Protecting People: Toward a more accountable Oxfam, p.37. <u>https://wwwcdn.oxfam.org/s3fs-public/oxfam\_ic\_final\_report-en.pdf</u>
- 40 This commitment was also shared in Oxfam GB's action plan response to the Charity Commission Report, p.12, point 3. <u>https://www.oxfam.org.uk/what-we-do/about-us/commission-reports</u>
- 41 Ibid., p.10, point 2.
- 42 ETI (2017). Base Code Guidance: Modern slavery, op. cit.
- 43 See: https://www.oxfam.org.uk/what-we-do/about-us/plans-reports-and-policies
- 44 Independent Commission on Sexual Misconduct, Accountability and Culture Change (2019). *Committing to Change, Protecting People*, op. cit., p.26.
- 45 This commitment was also shared in Oxfam GB's action plan response to the Charity Commission Report, p.12, point 5. <u>https://www.oxfam.org.uk/what-we-do/about-us/commission-reports</u>
- 46 lbid., p.13, point 6.
- 47 Focal Points are based in each country and are trained to be a first port of call for survivors and to support them throughout the whistle-blowing and investigation process. They are also tasked with raising awareness of the issues and the processes and policies in place.

This statement was written by Sophie Brill, Interim Head of Corporate Responsibility; and Beck Wallace, Ethical Trade Advisor, Oxfam GB. We acknowledge the invaluable comments provided by Klara Skrivankova and Aidan McQuade. We would also like to thank Oxfam GB staff members Anna Coryndon, Nikki Glover, Caroline Gow, Xara Church, Clifford Isabelle, Amanda Wade, Bob Greenaway, Amanda Pope, Helen Bushell, Sue Turrell, Rachel Wilshaw, Chris Pritchard, Sophie Bowell and Jon Slater.

Photos (front cover), clockwise from top left: A water point at a camp for internally displaced people in Hajjah, Yemen. Oxfam's water network project aimed to make drinkable water accessible to more than 2,800 households. Yemen, 2017. Photo: Moayed Al.Shaibani/Oxfam; A forklift operator loads equipment bound for Yemen onto a lorry at Oxfam's Bicester warehouse, Oxfordshire, UK, 2017. The shipment contains life-saving aid including water storage tanks, buckets, water purification kits and oral rehydration sachets. Photo: Alex Yallop/Oxfam; Julia, an aid worker for Oxfam, demonstrates good hygiene practice in Beira, Mozambique, following cyclone Idai, 2019. Julia manages a team of 25 'activistas' from the local community who promote good hygiene practices to prevent the spread of waterborne diseases such as cholera. Julia is from Beira and lost her home during the cyclone. Photo: Peter Caton/Disasters Emergency Committee; The Oxfam shop, Cowley Road, Oxford, 2016. Photo: Rachel Manns/Oxfam.

© Oxfam GB September 2019

This publication is copyright but the text may be used free of charge for the purposes of advocacy, campaigning, education, and research, provided that the source is acknowledged in full. The copyright holder requests that all such use be registered with them for impact assessment purposes. For copying in any other circumstances, or for re-use in other publications, or for translation or adaptation, permission must be secured and a fee may be charged. Email policyandpractice@oxfam.org.uk

The information in this publication is correct at the time of going to press.

Published by Oxfam GB under ISBN 978-1-78748-510-5 in September 2019. DOI: 10.21201/2019.5105 Oxfam GB, Oxfam House, John Smith Drive, Cowley, Oxford, OX4 2JY, UK.

Oxfam GB is a member of Oxfam International.